Guilford Association Board of Managers Meeting

September 30, 2009

7:00 p.m.

Board members present:  Lynda Riley, Tom Hobbs, Erin O’Shea, Bryan Potts, Frank McNeil, Mark Chartrand, Bruce Barnett, John Payne, Barbara Fields, Elke Franke, Peter Smith, Jim Durkay and Ann Giroux
Others present: Steve Trauner

Board members absent:  Howard Friedel, Jay Lippincott, Joan Royals, Margaret Alton, Tim Chriss and Cathy Boyne

Opening Remarks:  Lynda Riley.

Motion Passed: to approve minutes of June 4, 2008 and June 4, 2009.

Treasurer’s Report: Erin O’Shea
There was an in depth review and discussion of line by line budget items for 2009 & 2010. A correction is to be made to minutes of September 2008 wherein the maintaince dues were incorrectly listed as $1.60 per hundred square foot. However Brodie Management correctly billed property owners for $1.40/100 SF. The Deed and Agreement provides for a maintenance fee raise of no more than .20 cents/100 SF of property a year.
There was discussion of whether to raise maintenance dues in 2010 from $1.40 per hundred square feet to $1.60.  The increase will provide an additional $20,000 in revenues.  There is great uncertainty as to whether Baltimore City will continue to grant us $15,000 annually to help defray the costs of maintaining Sherwood Gardens.  There is also a significant amount of deferred maintenance in Sherwood Gardens and the other Guilford parks----fertilization of trees and bushes and pruning that needs to be done.  Maintenance costs for the St. Paul median strip are likely to be higher next year if we have drier weather. It was concluded that to support the proposed budget the increase is indicated.
Motion Passed: to raise maintenance dues to $1.60/100 SF of property.

The Board also discussed implementing late fees for delinquent maintenance charges. The Maryland Homeowners Association Act (Section 11B-112.1) allows late fees to be charged for delinquent mandatory fees by provision in association by-laws. The Maryland law limits the late fee to $15.00 or 1/10th of the total amount due with only one charge per assessment.
Motion Passed:   to alter the Guilford Association By-Laws, adopting the Late Charges provision of the State law. Specifically, the By-Laws are amended to provide:

Late Charges: After appropriate notice, late charges will be assessed for mandatory payments that are 30 calendar days past due.  The late charge will be $15 or one-tenth of the total amount of any delinquent assessment or installment, whichever is greater. The charge will not be imposed more than once for the same delinquent payment. 
Also discussed was the accuracy of property account designations. Reviewing property account records it was learned that Brodie Management has not been keeping up with changing homeowners. This has caused problems with maintenance charge collection. Lynda Riley and Tom Hobbs have spent much time updating ownership records and Brodie has been instructed to make the changes as the Guilford directory is updated. Also Erin O’Shea suggested we put “do not forward” on each billing letter. 
New State law requires Bond for Directors & Management Company so we purchased coverage from Fidelity Ins. Co for additional $554.00 annually. 

Last year 10k was budgeted for delinquent fee collection but $31,534.00 was actually collected this year. Increase has likely resulted from the threat of a lien against the delinquent homeowner.  Nine liens have been filed this year and another five are expected to be filed within a week.
There is a Stratford Green investment account with Legg Mason currently valued at about $240k. This is a reserve account mainly comprised of general donations for the support of Sherwood Gardens.
Sherwood Gardens: Bruce Barnett
There was discussion of whether to allow weddings and other events in the park. Though it is a private park numerous parties and individuals use it regularly. However, events such as weddings have been limited with no seating or tents allowed and the size of the gathering limited. The Board will continue to discuss use of the park for events and deferred any further action at this time.
It cost $16,500 to plant tulip bulbs 2009 and we anticipate the cost to purchase bulbs for the next spring to be about $20,000. The actual cost will be determined by the Euro & number of bulbs to be purchased. 
Safety: Steve Trauner
The Guilford Association has a very strong relationship with the Northern District Police.
Steve receives a daily report from security patrol officers as they complete a Daily Activity Report. 

The security company autos are equipped with police band radio scanners and respond to  calls made by Guilford residents to the police.  Also there are devices strategically placed in Guilford that Securitas must electronically beam during their rounds. This enables the Safety Committee to monitor the security patrol routes and account for the time during shifts.  One employee was released due to unexplained misses. A new, well experienced officer has been hired.
 51% of residents have paid security dues this year compared to 56% last year. Our annual cost is about $116k. To reach 24/7 coverage about $165k is needed.
Bruce Barnett requested that the Security Patrol be contacted whenever an unleashed dog is seen in the gardens/park. An unleashed dog can easily do significant damage in a very short time. All agreed this was a good idea. 
About 41 autos were ticketed in one morning for making improper left turns from 39th St onto Greenway. A speed monitor has been set up on Greenway. 
Architecture: Tom Hobbs.
14 applications for exterior alterations were received this quarter, mostly routine. A compromise was reached with the owners of 4 Millbrook Rd. for the landscaping of the front terrace and sidewalk edge. 
A 6 foot fence has been partially installed at 101 Charcote along the sidewalk edge without application to or approval from the Architectural Committee. We instructed the homeowner to stop work. Because of the height and location, the fence does not comply with the architectural guidelines. This issue is still unresolved.
3800 Juniper has a non-compliant asphalt roof and as a condition of sale the Association required restoration of the roof. The new owner has applied for tax credits and will be restoring the slate roof this Spring. 
The exterior of  4101 Greenway is in very poor condition with paint peeling and other unsightly exterior deterioration. The Committee has sent violation notices to the owners and the City has issued housing violations. The owners have begun to make repairs, although work has stopped during the last two weeks. 

404 Bretton Place was found to have a pallet of hunter greed asphalt shingles on the ground waiting to be installed on the roof. A cease work letter was issued and work has stopped. The owner has been required to replace the slate or install a synthetic slate. They have agreed to use synthetic slate.
3524 Greenmount Ave. is a vacant burned out property discussed at the last meeting. Lynda Riley went to housing court but the case was reset. Property was sold and new owner filed permit to replace roof with asphalt shingles. The application was rejected. Simulated slate is now going to be used and there is hope that the property will be renovated.
The Association filed complaints against three York court property owners for removing slate roofs. One case has settled. The two others are active. Depositions are to be taken. For 15 York Cts. a hearing date has been set for January 6, 2010. 
St. Paul Median Strip:Tom Hobbs

Cherry trees planted in median strip were planted too deep and several are dying. Tom Hobbs has contacted the City and it has been agreed that the landscape company that installed the planting will be responsible for replacing dead plants. Generally the median planting is in good shape due to the wet summer and the watering by the Association. Margaret Alton is following up with the City.
Administrative and Accounting Services:  Tom Hobbs

The Maryland Homeowner Act requires associations to keep files and other documents in an accessible location. Many of our neighboring homeowner associations maintain an office and employ a dedicated manager. It is necessary that the Guilford Association find at least a place to store our files temporarily and consider eventually locating an office and employing a manager.
Tom stated that the Homeland Association pays $600 monthly in rent for office space and has a full time manager.
Deed and Agreement: Elke Franke
We attained 74.1% of the required signatures for the Deed and Agreement renewal and the renewal has been sent for filing. The Board offered a hardy thank you to Elke Franke, Jay Lippincott, Tom Hobbs, others who worked on signature collection and especially Howard Freidel who examined every name for accuracy and completeness.
Meeting adjourned at 9:15

Respectfully submitted,

Bryan H. Potts, Secretary.

